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SUMMONS 
 
To All Members of the Council 
 
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the District Council to be held in  
Council Chamber - Appletree Court, Beaulieu Road, Lyndhurst, SO43 7PA on Monday, 
6 September 2021, at 6.30 pm 
 

 
Colin Read 
Interim Chief Executive 
 
Appletree Court, Lyndhurst, Hampshire. SO43 7PA 
www.newforest.gov.uk 
 
This Agenda is also available on audio tape, in Braille, large print and digital format 
 
Members of the public may watch this meeting live on the Council’s website. 

 
Enquiries to:  Matt Wisdom 
   Email: democratic@nfdc.gov.uk 
   Tel: 023 8028 5072 – ask for Matt Wisdom 
 

 

AGENDA 
 

 Apologies 

 

1.   MINUTES (Pages 7 - 20) 

 To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 19 July 2021 as a correct record. 
 

2.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 To note any declarations of interest made by members in connection with an 
agenda item.  The nature of the interest must also be specified. 
 
Members are asked to discuss any possible interests with Democratic Services 
prior to the meeting. 

 

3.   CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 

https://democracy.newforest.gov.uk/mgCalendarMonthView.aspx?GL=1&bcr=1
mailto:karen.wardle@nfdc.gov.uk


 
 

 

4.   LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 

5.   REPORT OF THE CABINET (To Follow) 

 To consider the report of the Cabinet dated 1 September 2021. 
 

6.   QUESTIONS  

 Under Standing Order 22.  
 

7.   NOTICE OF MOTION  

 In accordance with Standing Order 21, Cllr M Wade will move the following 
motion:- 
 
“This Council notes:- 
 
The findings of the IPCC report approved by 195 member governments state:- 
 

 That many of the changes observed in the climate are unprecedented in 

thousands, if not hundreds of thousands of years, and some of the changes 

already set in motion, such as continued sea level rise, are irreversible over 

hundreds to thousands of years. 

 The evidence is clear that carbon dioxide (CO2) is the main driver of climate 

change, even as other greenhouse gases and air pollutants also affect the 

climate. 

 The report projects that in the coming decades climate changes will increase 

in all regions. 

 It also shows that emissions of greenhouse gases from human activities are 

responsible for approximately 1.1°C of warming since 1850-1900 and finds 

that averaged over the next 20 years, global temperature is expected to 

reach or exceed 1.5°C of warming 

 For 1.5°C of global warming, there will be increasing heat waves, longer 

warm seasons and shorter cold seasons. 

 The report shows at 2°C of global warming, heat extremes would more often 

reach critical tolerance thresholds for agriculture and health. 

 Climate change is affecting rainfall patterns. In high latitudes, precipitation is 

likely to increase, while it is projected to decrease over large parts of the 

subtropics. Changes to monsoon precipitation are expected, which will vary 

by region. 

 Climate change is intensifying the water cycle. This brings more intense 

rainfall and associated flooding, as well as more intense drought in many 

regions. 

 The report also shows that human actions still have the potential to 

determine the future course of climate.  The evidence is clear that carbon 

dioxide (CO2) is the main driver of climate change, even as other 

greenhouse gases and air pollutants also affect the climate. 

 
 



 
 

 

This Council believes that:- 
 

 Stabilizing the climate will require strong, rapid and sustained reductions in 

greenhouse gas emissions and reaching net zero CO2 emissions. 

 Limiting other greenhouse gases and air pollutants, especially methane, 

could have benefits both for health and the climate. 

 That strong and sustained reductions in emissions of carbon dioxide (CO2) 

and other greenhouse gases would limit climate change. 

This Council therefore calls on the Cabinet to:- 
 

 Declare a ‘Climate Emergency’; 

 Pledge to make the New Forest district carbon neutral by 2030, taking into 

account both production and consumption emissions; 

 Report to full Council within six months setting out the immediate actions the 

Council will take to address this emergency and a plan to measure annual 

district wide progress towards meeting the 2030 target.  

 Take into account carbon reduction actions in every aspect of its business 

 Work with partners across the district and the region to deliver this new goal 

through all relevant strategies and plans and drawing on local and global 

best practice. 

 Actively lobby the Government to provide the additional powers and 

resources needed to meet the 2030 target.” 

 

Cllr Osborne will second the motion. 
 
Under the provisions of Standing Order 41, the above motion, after being 
proposed and seconded (without speeches), should stand referred to the Cabinet, 
or to the Cabinet or such Committees or Panels as the Council may determine.  
However, the Chairman may allow the motion to be dealt with at this meeting if he 
considers it urgent, convenient or conducive to the despatch of business; and, as 
this is a Cabinet function, if the Cabinet is in agreement. 

 

8.   QUESTIONS TO PORTFOLIO HOLDERS UNDER STANDING ORDER 22A  

 To ask questions of Portfolio Holders.  Questions received will be tabled at the 
meeting. (Members are reminded that questions must be submitted to the Chief 
Executive or to the Executive Head of Governance and Housing by not later than 
12.00 noon, Friday 3 September 2021. 

 

9.   REPORT OF THE APPOINTMENT PANEL - APPOINTMENT OF THE CHIEF 
EXECUTIVE (Pages 21 - 22) 

 To consider the report of the Appointment Panel in relation to the appointment of 
the Chief Executive. 

 

10.   MEETING DATES  

 RECOMMENDED: 
 
That meetings of the Council be held on the following dates in 2022/23 (Mondays at 



 
 

 

6.30pm):- 
 
16 May 2022 – Annual Council (already agreed) 
11 July 2022 
12 September 2022 
10 October 2022 
12 December 2022 
20 February 2023 
10 April 2023 
22 May 2023 – Annual Council 

 

11.   MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES AND PANELS  

 To consider any changes to the membership of Committees or Panels that might be 
proposed by the political groups. 

 

12.   ANY OTHER ITEMS WHICH THE CHAIRMAN DECIDES ARE URGENT  

 
 



19 JULY 2021 

NEW FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL 

Minutes of a meeting of the New Forest District Council held on Monday, 19 July 
2021 

* Cllr Derek Tipp (Chairman)
* Cllr Alan O'Sullivan (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors: Councillors: 

* Alan Alvey
* Diane Andrews
* Ann Bellows

Sue Bennison
* Geoffrey Blunden
* Hilary Brand

Alex Brunsdon
* Fran Carpenter
* Louise Cerasoli
* Mark Clark
* Rebecca Clark
* Steve Clarke
* Jill Cleary

Anne Corbridge
* Keith Craze

Kate Crisell
Jack Davies

* Steve Davies
Arthur Davis

* Sandra Delemare
* Philip Dowd
* Jan Duke

Barry Dunning
* Jacqui England
* Allan Glass
* Andrew Gossage
* Michael Harris

David Harrison
* David Hawkins

* Edward Heron
* Jeremy Heron
* Alison Hoare

Maureen Holding
Christine Hopkins

* Mahmoud Kangarani
Joshua Kidd

* Emma Lane
* Martyn Levitt
* Alexis McEvoy

Ian Murray
Stephanie Osborne

* Neville Penman
Caroline Rackham

* Alvin Reid
Joe Reilly

* Barry Rickman
* Tony Ring
* Steve Rippon-Swaine
* David Russell

Ann Sevier
* Mark Steele

Michael Thierry
* Beverley Thorne
* Neil Tungate
* Alex Wade
* Malcolm Wade
* Christine Ward

John Ward

*Present

Officers Attending: 

Bob Jackson, Alan Bethune, Grainne O'Rourke and Matt Wisdom. 

Apologies 

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Bennison, Brunsdon, Corbridge, J 
Davies, Davis, Dunning, Harrison, Holding, Hopkins, Kidd, Osborne, Rackham, 
Reilly, Sevier, Thierry and J Ward. 
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Council 19 JULY 2021 

20 MINUTES  

RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the Annual meeting held on 5 May 2021 and the Extraordinary 
meeting held on 21 June 2021, be confirmed. 

21 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

There were no declarations of any disclosable pecuniary interests by Members. 

Cllr E Heron, for transparency purposes, declared a non-pecuniary interest in item 9 
– Solent Freeport Consortium Ltd, considered at minute 28 below.  The interest
concerned his proposed appointment to the Board of Directors of the Solent
Freeport Consortium Ltd.

22 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Engagements 

The Chairman of the Council reported on the following recent engagements:- 

1 July 2021 

Attended the Online AGM of the Hampshire Scouts, following an invitation from the 
Deputy County Commissioner. 

4 July 2021 

Attended the Mayor of Test Valley’s Civic Service at Romsey Abbey. 

Bob Jackson 

The Chairman reported that the Chief Executive, Bob Jackson would be leaving the 
Council shortly after a 44 year career in local government.  This was Bob’s final 
Council meeting.   

Bob had been with New Forest District Council for 13 years, and for the last six 
years as the Chief Executive.  The Chairman thanked Bob for the way he had 
calmy and astutely managed the authority through some high level projects in his 
time with the Council, never more so than during the past year and the pandemic. 

On behalf of the Council, the Chairman placed on record his sincere thanks to Bob 
for all he had done for the New Forest District.  The Chairman wished Bob the very 
best for the future. 

23 LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Bob Jackson 

The Leader of the Council joined with the Chairman in paying tribute to Bob 
Jackson.  The Leader was also joined by the Leader of the Opposition in paying 
tribute to Bob.  The retiring Chief Executive responded and thanked Members for 
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Council 19 JULY 2021 

the opportunity to lead the officer team at New Forest District Council, and for the 
support afforded to him throughout his time in local government. 

Meeting Arrangements 

The Leader of the Council was pleased to see so many councillors in attendance 
following the Government’s move to step four of the coronavirus roadmap out of 
restrictions.  Step four had seen much of the legal restrictions ending, including 
social distancing.  However, it was important that all attendees at meetings 
continued to follow Government guidance and the Council’s advice for attending 
meetings safely.  Many mitigation measures remained in place such as good 
ventilation and hand hygiene. 

The Leader referred to councillors who at this time felt unable to attend meetings 
with large numbers, for a variety of reasons.  He placed on record his respect and 
understanding for the personal decisions of all colleagues at this time.  These 
sentiments were supported by the Leader of the Opposition. 

24 REPORT OF THE HR COMMITTEE 

The Leader of the Council presented the report of the HR Committee dated 23 June 
2021, and moved the adoption of the recommendations.  Cllr Steele seconded the 
motion. 

RESOLVED: 

That the report be received and the recommendations be adopted. 

25 REPORTS OF THE CABINET 

The Leader of the Council first presented the report of the Cabinet meeting held on 
5 May 2021 and moved that it be received.  Cllr Cleary seconded the motion. 

RESOLVED: 

That the report be received. 

The Leader of the Council then presented the report of the Cabinet meeting held on 
7 July 2021 and moved that it be received.  Cllr Cleary seconded the motion. 

Paragraph 1 – Westover Urgent Works – Milford-On-Sea – Update Report 

A local Member placed on record his thanks to the Cabinet and leading officers for 
their work to progress the emergency works in challenging circumstances. 

RESOLVED: 

That the report be received. 

26 QUESTIONS  

There were none. 
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Council 19 JULY 2021 

27 QUESTIONS TO PORTFOLIO HOLDERS UNDER STANDING ORDER 22A 

Questions were put and answered under Standing Order 22A as follows:- 

 Cllr Bellows to the Portfolio Holder for Business, Tourism and High Streets,
Cllr Michael Harris, on support to local businesses.

 Cllr C Ward to the Portfolio Holder for Housing and Homelessness Services,
Cllr Cleary, on support to vulnerable homeless households.

 Cllr M Wade to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Coastal Services,
Cllr S Davies, on garden waste collections.

 Cllr Brunsdon to the Leader of the Council, Cllr E Heron, on Lymington
Quay.

 Cllr J Davies to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Coastal Services,
Cllr S Davies, on waste collections.

 Cllr Delemare to the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Investment and Corporate
Services, Cllr J Heron, on printing costs.

 Cllr R Clark to the Portfolio Holder for Housing and Homelessness Services,
Cllr Cleary, on neighbour complaints.

 Cllr Kangarani to the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Investment and Corporate
Services, Cllr J Heron, on Council tax e-billing.

 Cllr Dowd to the Leader of the Council, Cllr E Heron, on Southampton City
of Culture 2025 bid.

 Cllr Brand to the Portfolio Holder for Business, Tourism and High Streets,
Cllr Harris, on support to local businesses.

 Cllr Rackham to the Portfolio Holder for Partnering and Wellbeing, Cllr
Steele, on crime, disorder and anti-social behaviour.

 Cllr Craze to the Leader of the Council, Cllr E Heron, on the Solent Freeport.

 Cllr M Clark to the Portfolio Holder for Planning, Regeneration and
Infrastructure, Cllr Andrews, on the Vivid housing development, Hythe.

 Cllr M Wade to the Portfolio Holder for People and Places, Cllr Russell, on
fly tipping.

Note – a copy of the full questions and replies are attached to these minutes. 

28 SOLENT FREEPORT CONSORTIUM LTD 

Cllr Cleary moved the recommendations as set out in the report.  Cllr Harris 
seconded the motion. 

In response to a number of questions, the Leader of the Council confirmed that the 
£50k a year budget provision could take the form of cash or alternatively as the 
Council being a guarantor on a loan for the company.  As the business case 
developed, more details on financing requirements would become clear. 
Furthermore, it was reported that the appointment by the Council would be a named 
appointment as required by a company director.  However, the Council could 
change this appointment at any time, as appropriate. 

RESOLVED: 

1. That the Council supports the principles set out in the report relating to the
Retained Business Rates Policy, Decision Making and Governance,
Funding and Finance to be included within the Solent Freeport Outline
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Council 19 JULY 2021 

Business Case to Government, noting that more detail will be available as 
the project moves to the Full Business Case stage; 

2. That the Leader of the Council sign a commitment letter, confirming support
to the Outline Business Case and Freeport objectives;

3. That up to £50,000 per annum for a 3 year period be made available by this
Council (as guarantor to prudential borrowing or cash) to support the
delivery of the Freeport; and

4. That the Leader of the Council, Cllr Edward Heron, be formally appointed as
a Director of The Solent Freeport Consortium Limited.

29 MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES AND PANELS 

RESOLVED: 

That Cllr Glass be appointed to serve on the Appeals Committee in place of Cllr 
Thorne and Cllr Hoare be appointed to serve on the Corporate Affairs and Local 
Economy O&S Panel in place of Cllr Thorne. 

CHAIRMAN 
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FULL COUNCIL – 19 JULY 2021 – QUESTIONS TO PORTFOLIO HOLDERS UNDER 

STANDING ORDER 22A 

First Questions 

Question 1 

From Cllr Ann Bellows to the Portfolio Holder for Business, Tourism and High Streets, 

Cllr Michael Harris 

Many businesses in the Fordingbridge area are concerned, like me, at the ending of the 

Government Furlough Scheme in September. Whilst the economy gets back on its feet, 

continued social distancing will have a negative impact on businesses.  This will be 

particularly true for businesses in the hospitality sector of which there are many in the New 

Forest.  What help if any can be provided to those businesses in the future? 

Answer: 

The hospitality sector plays an important role in the economy of the New Forest.  As a sector 

they have been significantly impacted by the Pandemic.  Therefore, as a Council we will do 

all we are able to do in order to support this sector to be able to recover. There have been a 

number of recent local initiatives to address the labour supply issue in this sector, for 

example there was a very successful jobs fair held at the Balmer Lawn Hotel, aimed at the 

hospitality sector.  The Council will continue to look at initiatives and work with partners to 

support the hospitality sector.  Indeed, we aim to work with all sectors that make up the 

economy of the New Forest.  Considerable support has already been given to this sector 

through several rounds of Additional Restrictions Grant (ARG) funding.  There will be a 

further ARG funding award to NFDC later in the summer.  I am confident that this sector will 

fall within the criteria that these funds should be directed towards.     

Question 2 

From Cllr Christine Ward to the Portfolio Holder for Housing and Homelessness 

Services, Cllr Jill Cleary 

Can the Portfolio Holder for Housing please reassure Members that post covid, vulnerable 

homeless households accommodated over the last year and beyond will continue to be 

assisted with suitable accommodation and practical support? 

Answer: 

As Members will know, this Council made it a priority to support the most vulnerable in our 

community during this most testing time. 

Since the height of the pandemic in March 2020, and in support of the ‘Everyone In’ 

campaign, we have accommodated 256 households into Emergency Accommodation and 

supported many of these households into more secure accommodation.  The Council’s 2019 

strategic commitment to ending rough sleeping has been fully embraced with over 70 of 

these placements provided to rough sleepers who required a safe place to socially distance 

and protect their health and wellbeing.  

I am sure Members will be delighted to hear that Central Government, through the Ministry 

for Housing, Communities and Local Government, has supported this Council with additional 

funding, in recognition of the excellent work our frontline teams provide to vulnerable people. 

Minute Item 27
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This has only been possible because of the positive relationships that have been established 

with the Government’s advisers in promoting the needs of the District to attract the funding 

our area deserves.  

This funding has enabled us to expand our Housing Support Team culminating in the 

opening of our very first supported housing project in Lymington, where homeless people will 

get dedicated support, provided by this Council.  Members, for the first time we have a 

dedicated pathway from the street, to supported accommodation and then on to settled 

accommodation.  

We have also built upon our strategic partnership with local mental health services to secure 

funding for a new joint mental health practitioner role which will provide direct and prompt 

mental health support to those in crisis or who have unmet mental health needs, and who 

are facing homelessness.  This qualified mental health practitioner will be embedded within 

the Council’s homeless team and link directly into the community mental health teams in the 

District.  I truly believe this will make an amazing difference to people’s lives.  

Members, you will see that ‘prevention’ and ‘early intervention’ is a key feature of our 

approach.  Since March 2020 this Council has prevented 315 households from becoming 

homeless. 

We continue to open more of our own Council temporary accommodation across the District 

and 6 buildings now open providing 32 units in Blackfield, Hythe, New Milton and Lymington, 

with a further 15 to come this financial year in Ringwood, New Milton and Blackfield. 

Members, I’m sure you will agree with me that our homeless service goes from strength to 

strength and I am very proud to be the Portfolio Holder for this crucially important service. 

Question 3 

From Cllr Malcolm Wade to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Coastal 

Services, Cllr Steve Davies 

How has this Administration allowed its operational headcount to reduce to the point it can 

no longer maintain the garden waste collections as an upfront “paid for service”?  Why was 

there no monitoring of the situation to allow mitigation action to take place to avoid this 

outcome?  How confident is he that the service will resume in full, in four weeks’ time? 

When was this issue placed on the Council’s risk register, and would he agree that in the 

light of this failure of service provision, the Council’s business resilience planning needs a 

complete overhaul? 

Answer: 

In recent weeks the national shortage of HGV drivers has been well documented in the 

media.  Unfortunately, this has arisen in a “perfect storm” of COVID, Brexit and an ageing 

workforce nationally.  The Road Haulage Association estimates there is now a shortage of 

100,000 drivers in the UK.  

As a result, many local Councils have already seen impacts on their frontline waste and 

recycling services, and now this has been compounded with significant increases in COVID-

related isolations.  To illustrate, this Council is aware of many councils whose services have 

already been postponed or delayed, including Havant, Tonbridge and Malling, Souths Hams, 

Bristol, Coventry, and Redcar. 
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Over a number of weeks, the Council has been applying measures to minimise disruption to 

services despite the drop-off in staff availability.  This has included utilising agency staff, re-

deploying staff from other operational services, and cancelling or postponing non-essential 

services.  The Council is also applying a salary enhancement for HGV drivers (the Market 

supplement Portfolio Holder Decision has just been published) which we hope will minimise 

staff vacancies by retaining existing staff and will also attract new staff to the council.  This 

will be applied at the beginning of August.  A key part of our resilience planning is to identify 

a priority order for delivering services in circumstances such as this, and the Council has 

prioritised black and clear sack collections, core waste and recycling services. 

A decision on recommencement has not yet been taken, but it will be based on available 

staffing levels as well as levels of COVID-19 isolations.  At this time my confidence levels 

are what I would call positive.  But right now I think it’s difficult to predict the next week let 

alone the next month.  But I know that the officers will continue to manage well given the 

constraints that we all have to endure. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to restoring confidence in the 

service, the Portfolio Holder considered that residents were understanding of the situation 

both nationally and locally that was putting pressure on waste collection across the county 

and country. 

Question 4 

From Cllr Alex Brunsdon to the Leader of the Council, Cllr Edward Heron 

Residents in Lymington and Pennington are rightly concerned that this Conservative-run 

Council is rushing through the plans for a wildly unpopular replacement of the public toilets 

at Lymington Quay, Is the Conservative Councillor for Pennington, correct when he said on 

Facebook that Lymington Harbour Commissioners are pressuring the Council to finish the 

project as soon as possible so that they can charge full rates for the new pontoons which 

they have installed at Lymington Quay? 

Answer: 

Cabinet and I are reviewing this project and discussions are taking place with both the 

Harbour Commissioners and representatives of the local community. An announcement on 

the outcome of our review will be made shortly. 

Note – this question was dealt with in writing in the absence of Cllr Brunsdon. 

Question 5 

From Cllr Jack Davies to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and Coastal Services, 

Cllr Steve Davies 

Many residents in Pennington have been in touch to report multiple missed green and 

residual waste collections with some households being forced to store two weeks’ worth of 

waste. Please can the portfolio holder tell me what they are doing to fix the obvious failings 

and restore trust? 

Answer: 

See response to question 3. 
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Question 6 

From Cllr Sandra Delemare to the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Investment and 

Corporate Services, Cllr Jeremy Heron 

It seems that all English local authorities spent £41.6 million on printing from April 2020 to 

February 2021, £32 million less than the previous financial year.   

What are the comparisons for overall NFDC printing costs between 19/20 and 20/21? 

Answer: 

I can confirm that the figures provided to the Taxpayers Alliance under their Freedom of 

Information request were as follows: 

2019/20 – £68,169 

2020/21 – £49,528 

A reduction of £18,641 or 27%.  However, I should point out that, as with the figures you 

quoted, the data does not reflect the figures for a full year for 2020/21 but are for the period 

from April to February.  Given that most local authorities issue their council tax documents in 

March, the missing month, this could significantly impact on the overall cost. 

Question 7 

From Cllr Rebecca Clark to the Portfolio Holder for Housing and Homelessness 

Services, Cllr Jill Cleary 

In the Annual Performance Report under Housing Services, it mentions an increase in 

neighbour complaints from 123 to 407 during the period March to August 2020.  Can you tell 

how many of those were deal with to the complainants’ satisfaction? 

Answer: 

Following the Government’s initial lockdown in March 2020, as Members will know, 

significant restrictions were implemented nationally affecting each and every one of us.  

Measures included the closures of schools, homeworking and the stay at home rule – all of 

which contributed significantly to increased community tensions and neighbour relations.  

The incompatibility of working at home, parents home educating children, alongside reports 

of residents not adhering to the social restrictions, saw a significant increase in complaints 

during the period of the first lockdown.  Tenancy Management Officers within Housing 

Estates worked extremely hard to maintain services, both here at Appletree Court and within 

the community, throughout this period.  Of the 407 complaints recorded, 5 cases remain 

open for long term intervention, of which 2 require alternative accommodation.  4 of the 5 

cases are subject to a multi-agency approach due to their complexity of issues and needs.  

As restrictions ease, we will continue our ‘hands-on’ approach with assisting those who are 

experiencing problems and will do all that we can to encourage good relations within our 

community. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to a feedback and evaluation 

process, the Portfolio Holder committed to looking into this proposal. 
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Question 8 

From Cllr Mahmoud Kangarani to the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Investment and 

Corporate Services, Cllr Jeremy Heron 

We note that DCLG has made it easier for councils to offer voluntary e-billing for council tax, 

by removing legal requirements to send voluminous documents by post with council tax bills. 

Councils can now use their legal powers to offer discounts or incentive schemes for e-billing. 

For example, Broadland District Council has converted over 3,000 residents to e-billing for 

council tax, working with the Woodland Trust to plant one tree for every 10 residents who 

switch.  Is this an initiative the NFDC would and could support? 

Answer: 

Over the past five years New Forest District Council has made considerable investment in 

ICT, an investment that has paid dividends to the organisation and the people that we serve 

during this pandemic and as part of that investment a further three year strategy was agreed 

for the period 2020 to 2023 which will see a further £2.175m worth of investment, £848k 

thousand in the current financial year. 

As part of a managed programme we are already evaluating the benefits of e-billing and this 

is likely to be included in a far wider delivery of accessibility during the second phase of our 

website remodelling, enabling access to a range of services and information that is tailored 

to the individual account thus ensuring that people are not frustrated by being asked to key 

in the same information over and over again. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to direct debit discounts, the 

Portfolio Holder confirmed that all options were being evaluated as part of the programme. 

Question 9 

From Cllr Philip Dowd to the Leader of the Council, Cllr Edward Heron 

Will the Portfolio holder confirm when a revised date for a presentation over Southampton’s 

bid to be the City of Culture 2025, and how the New Forest can get involved and ensure that 

we are part of this crucial event to showcase and improve Arts and Culture provision in the 

district?  Also, with a new administration in place in the city, can we ensure that the New 

Forest is not forgotten in where options for improved facilities and events which will benefit 

the New Forest District.   

Answer: 

I am unable to provide a revised date for the presentation at this time.  However, I am 

pleased to update Council that I met with the new Leader of Southampton City Council 

earlier this month to discuss their City of Culture 2025 bid and subsequently wrote on the 8th 

July to reaffirm this Council’s support for the bid and provide an investment of £10,000 

towards the upfront costs to enable the bid to be successful.  I have asked that a copy of my 

letter be circulated to all Members. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to engagement with the Arts 

Council and the importance of music, the Leader confirmed that he would write to Cllr Dowd 

with a more detailed response with what the Council and local partners were doing, including 

the work of the Hampshire Music Service. 

17



Question 10 

From Cllr Hilary Brand to the Portfolio Holder for Business, Tourism and High Streets, 

Cllr Michael Harris 

During the pandemic 36 million of discretionary funding was given out to support 60% of 

local business.  What is NFDC dong to support the other 40%? 

Answer: 

The Council has been successful in administrating discretionary funding across the district to 

support those businesses that have been most affected by the pandemic.  The Council has 

given out support to over 60% of local businesses.  However the impact of the pandemic has 

not been negative for all businesses, 40% of our businesses have not needed to receive 

support as they are either economically buoyant or have refocused their businesses to take 

advantage of some of the current opportunities within the market.  The Council is committed 

to helping as many New Forest businesses as possible within the district either through 

discretionary grants or other forms of business support, we continue to monitor the impact 

that the pandemic is having on our economy to ensure that we do everything we are able to 

do to support businesses within the district. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to the rules on spending Covid 

grants, the Portfolio Holder committed to reviewing the rules, however, funds from central 

government often had strict parameters for use. 

Question 11 

From Cllr Caroline Rackham to the Portfolio Holder for Partnering and Wellbeing, Cllr 

Mark Steele 

In a resident’s survey recently conducted by the authority 96% of residents asked were 

satisfied or very satisfied regarding crime, disorder and anti-social behaviour in their area. 

How many residents within the survey does that 96% represent and what are did they live? 

Answer: 

The Safer New Forest Strategy & Delivery Group undertake a number of annual community 

engagement events across the District.  These events promote the work of the Partnership 

as well as providing residents the opportunity to raise any concerns they may have about 

crime and disorder or anti-social behaviour in their area.  During these events, residents are 

invited to complete a satisfaction survey consisting of a number of questions pertinent to 

their experiences of crime and disorder.  The questions remain the same year on year to 

show any measurable change in reported crime or perceptions of crime. 

During 2020, partners engaged with over a 1000 residents of the New Forest during these 

events, with 146 completing the annual survey.   

In addition to this, to ensure we picked up the views of young people, we launched an online 

survey which was distributed through educational providers and received 140 replies.  

Also, in recognising the importance of our Towns and Parish Councils, an annual survey is 

distributed to all clerks inviting local views regarding crime & disorder and anti-social 

behaviour. 

All of the findings from these surveys are published annually in the Safer New Forest 

Strategic Assessment which helps informs the priorities to address issues of crime and 
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disorder within the annual Partnership Plan. I am delighted to be able to play my part, as 

Chairman of the Safer New Forest Partnership, to help make the District a safer place for our 

residents. 

Note – this question was dealt with in writing in the absence of Cllr Rackham. 

Question 12 

From Cllr Keith Craze to the Leader of the Council, Cllr Edward Heron 

Given the perceived benefits for the New Forest area of the Freeport in Southampton, what 

are the current comments and thoughts of the Council Leader as to the potential benefits 

(upsides and downsides) to the implementation of the Freeport as some have raised 

concerns about the potentially positive impact of our support? 

Answer: 

I do not have much to add to the report that the Council will be considering later on this 

agenda.  The Freeport can be of tremendous benefit to this District, not only in the 52,000 

jobs that it is predicted to bring in, or the economic growth, although there are issues as 

identified within the report that we would need to look at pooling some of that growth in 

business rates.  The work that will be done on the skills agenda will be positive, particularly 

around raising skills in the East of the District and particularly on the Waterside.  The 

Freeport is a fantastic opportunity for the District and one I support. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to the business case deadline, the 

Leader of the Council was confident that the work would be completed on time. 

Question 13 

From Cllr Mark Clark to the Portfolio Holder for Planning, Regeneration and 

Infrastructure, Cllr Diane Andrews 

I note on the planning file regarding the now partly occupied VIVID housing development on 

the Fawley Road, Hythe, the case officer has reversed their decision regarding the advice 

given to the developer VIVID’s agent over 8 months ago, and that the NFDC now have little 

option but to accept a non Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) / Equality Act compliant 

access for the public open space.  

The Case Officer had refused to discharge the proposals for the formal children’s play 

equipment within the public open space.  The reasons given are that it would require 

adjustments to ground levels, which could have a bearing on the site drainage.  It was 

expected to have DDA compliant access. 

Will the Portfolio Holder now please explain, in this case, why the updated planning advice 

now suggests that it would be inappropriate for VIVID, to carry out a degree of engineering 

works to the public open space as a whole, from the top level to the bottom of the slope, so 

as to provide a “DDA compliant access”.  As it stands, there are no new proposals. 

Therefore, the public open space has no DDA or Equality Act compliant access.  In my view, 

this has to be a clear case of discrimination against disabled people, young and old from 

using the area. 

Answer: 

I agree with you that this is far from satisfactory. 
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The open space at Forest Lodge Farm is still being negotiated with Vivid Homes.  Because 

any changes to that play park will change the appearance and the character of the whole 

area.  Furthermore, there would be an issue with how a DDA compliant access could be 

achieved.  The planning team are working with Vivid to identify whether there are other 

opportunities to improve the play provision.  I feel a play park, no matter how small is really 

important to a community. I will encourage a speedy conclusion to this disappointing 

situation and I will be in touch with you as soon as there is something to report. 

Second Questions 

Question 14 

From Cllr Malcolm Wade to the Portfolio Holder for People and Places, Cllr David 

Russell 

The amount of fly tipping has increased during 2020 and during 2020-2021 the authority 

issued 17 fixed penalty notices. What percentage of fly tipping incidents does this represents 

and what representation did the District Council make within Hampshire County Council’s 

‘Balancing the Budget’ consultation to ensure the waste tips remain as accessible as 

possible to all residents? 

Answer: 

There were 976 fly tips instances reported to NFDC in the past financial year (20/21).  The 

17 Fixed Penalty Notices issued represents 1.7% of the total instances.  The Council also 

successfully prosecuted a fly tipper, this person is currently serving a prison sentence for a 

number of fly tipping offences within the District.  We work closely with HCC on the 

management of its Waste and Recycling Centres to ensure that our residents have access 

to these facilities to enable them to dispose of waste responsibly. 

Note – in response to a supplementary question relating to achieving a reduction of fly 

tipping in the District, the Portfolio Holder highlighted that the prosecution of a prolific fly 

tipper would have a positive impact, and further initiatives would be discussed at an 

upcoming Task and Finish Group. 
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COUNCIL – 6 SEPTEMBER 2021 

REPORT OF THE MEMBER APPOINTMENT PANEL 

 

1.      APPOINTMENT OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE (HEAD OF PAID SERVICE) 

1.1.  Bob Jackson took the decision to stand down from his post of Chief Executive with  

         effect from 15th August 2021. At the meeting of the District Council on 21 June 2021, 

         the recruitment process to appoint a new Chief Executive was agreed. 

  

1.2. By virtue of the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) Regulations 2001 (as 

amended) (‘the Regulations’), approval of appointment of the Chief Executive (Head of 

Paid Service) of the District Council is required to be done by the full Council. 

 

1.3.   Following the recruitment process being agreed at Council, SOLACE, who provide an 

Executive Recruitment and Search service, were commissioned. Initial long listing and 

early technical interviews of long listed candidates were carried out by SOLACE.  

         SOLACE then reported on the outcome of the suggested short list candidates to the 

Member Appointment Panel and a shortlist of six candidates was agreed. 

 

1.4    The appointment panel was previously agreed at Council on 21st June and consisted of 

the Leader of the Council, the Deputy Leader of the Council, the Leader of the 

Opposition, and a non-executive Member to be determined by the Leader of the 

Council, (Cllr Keith Craze). 

  

1.5.   The six short listed candidates were then put through a rigorous assessment centre 

which included two psychometric assessments, a discussion with the Leader of the 

Council and three separate exercises designed to look at problem solving, strategic 

awareness and political awareness. 

 

1.6    SOLACE then reported on the outcome of the exercises to the Member Appointment 

Panel. After discussion a shortlist of three candidates was agreed. 

 

1.7.   Shortlisted candidates were interviewed by the Member Appointment Panel on 5 

August 2021. There were three external candidates.   

 

1.8.   The Member Appointment Panel unanimously agreed that their preferred candidate 

was Kate Ryan, currently Chief Operations Officer for Bournemouth, Christchurch and 

Poole Council. 

 

2.      Details of interviews and recommendation for appointment 

 

2.1.   By virtue of the requirements of the Regulations and the Council’s Standing Orders, 

following selection of a preferred candidate Cabinet is required to be notified as to 

details of the proposed appointment, and not to have any objection to the 

recommendation of the Members’ Appointment Panel. The Executive has accordingly 

been informed as to details of the preferred candidate and has no objection to the 

appointment. 
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2.2.   In accordance with the Regulations and Standing Orders the Council is now required to 

approve the appointment. 

 

RECOMMENDED: 

 

That the Council approves the appointment of Kate Ryan as Chief Executive of New 

Forest District Council. 

 

 

 

 

Heleana Aylett 

Service Manager – Human Resources 
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